
DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY 
PITTSBURGH DISTRICT, CORPS OF ENGINEERS 

WILLIAM S. MOORHEAD FEDERAL BUILDING 
1000 LIBERTY AVENUE 

PITTSBURGH, PA 15222-4186 
REPLY TO 
ATTENTION OF 

 
Operations Division 
 
 
Subject: Letter of Support for Right Of Way (ROW) Enhancement and Restoration for 
Imperiled Pollinators 
 
 
Crystal Boyd 
Pollinators Program Manager 
National Fish and Wildlife Foundation 
1133 Fifteenth Street, N.W., Suite 1000 
Washington, DC 20005 
 
 
Dear Ms. Boyd: 
 

As the District Wildlife Biologist for the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), 
Pittsburgh District, I am excited to provide this letter of support for the Audubon Society 
of Western Pennsylvania’s (ASWP’s) proposal for ROW Enhancement and Restoration 
for Imperiled Pollinators. 
 

The USACE Pittsburgh District manages 11 Flood Risk Management projects 
encompassing approximately 45,124 acres in western Pennsylvania. To ensure 
fisheries, wildlife, and natural systems adapt to complex and far-ranging threats such as 
climate change and habitat fragmentation, the Pittsburgh District must work strategically 
with partners to conserve landscapes capable of supporting self-sustaining populations 
of flora and fauna, while also providing for the needs of our public. 
 

With the unprecedented scale and complexity of challenges land managers 
encounter, it is necessary to adapt our approach to conservation and how we design, 
deliver, and evaluate our work. Adaptive management actions to avoid, minimize, and 
mitigate potential threats to natural resources and infrastructure at an eco-regional level 
should be established, implemented and shared, in order to be effective.  
 

As part of this project, we understand ASWP is interested in restoring 15 acres of 
ROW and enhancing 30 acres of ROW, for a total of 45 acres of enhanced/restored 
acres for monarchs, rusty patched bumblebees, yellow banded bumblebees, and other 
imperiled pollinators. Through a formal partnership agreement, USACE Pittsburgh 
District will outline the scope, goals and term of the project.   
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Additionally, the Pittsburgh District will work with ASWP and other project 
partners to develop a set of guidelines for transmission line and pipeline managers in 
our district, to further improve and expand habitat on ROWs in our District and beyond.  
  

To be effective in confronting the challenges posed by habitat fragmentation and 
development, the Pittsburgh District must look beyond our boundaries to work and plan 
with partners. Audubon Society of Western Pennsylvania has a long history of advocacy 
and conservation to support native pollinators. We are excited for the opportunity to 
collaborate with them and their diverse set of partners on this project, to improve habitat 
for imperiled pollinators in southwestern Pennsylvania and beyond. 
 

 Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 John A. Chopp 
 Wildlife Biologist 
  






